
INT. GENERAL STORE - TOURIST TOWN - MORNING

RALPH and CLAIRE stock shelves and tidy up in the 
otherwise empty store awaiting the day's inevitable 
tourists. 

RALPH
All I'm saying is - yeah, we all want our 
team to win - but don't act like if your 
team wins it somehow makes you a winner. 
Don't make those guys your heroes. Be 
your own hero. Boom. You know?

CLAIRE
Uh huh.

RALPH
I mean, come on - it's not even like the 
players are all from your area, or city, 
or even state. It's basically my group of 
temp workers against yours. You know?

CLAIRE
Yup.

RALPH
You know - I gotta say - there aren't 
many girls who can talk about sports like 
you can, Claire. It's pretty cool.

Claire laughs lightly.

RALPH (CONT’D)
What's so funny?

CLAIRE
Uhhh... I don't.

RALPH
You don't what?

CLAIRE
I don't talk about sports.

RALPH
Uh... yeah. What do you think we've been 
talking about for the last half hour?

CLAIRE
Nothing.

RALPH
What do you mean, nothing? I think we --
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CLAIRE
"We" haven't been talking, Ralph - you 
have.

RALPH
Excuse me?

CLAIRE
What did I say? What did you learn from 
me? What else do you know about me from 
this great "talk" that we've had?

RALPH
That you're a beeee-ahh-tch??

CLAIRE
Oh my god - you're such a --

RALPH
I'm kidding! I'm kidding! Sorry. I guess 
I sometimes get on a roll.

CLAIRE
You think?

RALPH
Well why didn't you interrupt me?

CLAIRE
It's called manners. I don't interrupt 
you and you, at least occasionally, try 
to engage me in the conversation.

RALPH
Come on! It's not like I --

CLAIRE
And saying "you know?" like it's some 
kind of Tourette's tic doesn't count.

RALPH
Fine! What do you want to talk about?

CLAIRE
It's not what I want to talk about. It's 
what we discover is a topic we both find 
interesting.

RALPH
What? You don't find sports interesting?

CLAIRE
Oh god no.
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RALPH
Oh my god! What are we supposed to talk 
about - Grey's Anatomy?

CLAIRE
What?

RALPH
The TV show. Don't pretend you don't know 
what I'm talking about. It's such a 
horrible show! Every week it's like, she 
loves him, she hates him, she loves him 
again. Make up your frickin' mind! And 
then when she finally makes up her mind 
he goes and dies! Urrgghh! How could you 
kill him off? She finally accepted him 
for who he was and now he's gotta die?! 
What the hell!?!

Claire stares at him clueless.

RALPH (CONT’D)
Why are you looking at me like I'm 
speaking German?

CLAIRE
I don't own a TV.

Ralph stares at her agog.

RALPH
Okay, I'm gonna pretend I didn't hear 
that. You do realize that there are 
people living in mud huts that have TV's. 
I've seen it on NatGeo. They sleep on 
dirt floors and apparently don't even 
wear underwear but they have frickin' TV 
sets. I think they get old Baywatch 
episodes.

CLAIRE
Does it make them happier?

RALPH
Uh, hello? You're sleeping on the dirt - 
I think Baywatch is probably the best 
part of your day.

CLAIRE
Okay.

drm-056-mov-ralph-and-claire-stock-groceries
3.

© 2017 Acting on Action | Lot 49



RALPH
Okay you agree with me? Or is this 
another okay where in a half hour you're 
gonna tell me that we weren't talking 
about this?

CLAIRE
No, it's an - okay, I have an idea. Do 
you think that you're the hero type?

RALPH
Uh, pretty much goes without saying.

CLAIRE
Good. So what you have to do, because 
this is obviously going to be a heroic 
challenge for you, is to go for one week 
without watching any TV at all.

RALPH
Okay - why would that happen? Not that I 
couldn't do it. Because I totally could.

CLAIRE
You go one week and then we see if maybe 
"we" can find something to talk about. 
I'm guessing that you might notice 
something in the world that even I want 
to talk about. So - you up for it, Hero 
Man?

Ralph stares at her. Long beat.

RALPH
I'm totally waiting for someone to come 
in and interrupt us before I have to 
answer.
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